SYMPOSIUM



Pragmatism and protest: Russia's communist party through Covid-19 and beyond

Matthew Blackburn^{1,2} · Derek S. Hutcheson³

Accepted: 28 February 2024 © The Author(s) 2024, corrected publication 2024

Abstract

The Covid-19 epidemic came at a sensitive time for Russia's leadership, which was attempting a political reset and structural reforms, including the removal of President Putin's presidential term limits. This article examines how issues related to the pandemic provided new opportunities for the systemic opposition, the Communist Party of the Russian Federation, who emerged as the main beneficiaries after capitalising on opportunities created by the epidemic. The underappreciated role of systemic opposition parties in electoral authoritarian systems, which balance "voice" and "loyalty" to benefit both themselves and the regime, is examined in the context of the Covid-19 crisis.

Keywords Covid-19 governance · Electoral authoritarianism · Systemic opposition · Russian politics · Loyalty and voice

Introduction

In electoral authoritarian systems (Schedler 2013), within-system opposition parties face a difficult balancing act. They must grapple with the dilemma of "dual commitment" to both the regime and their voters (Bondarenko 2023), professing sufficient

This article is part of a Symposium on Politics During the COVID-19 pandemic. Guest Edited by Sergiu Gherghina, Joakim Ekman, Olena Podolyan, and Nicholas Aylott.

Derek S. Hutcheson derek.hutcheson@mau.se

- ¹ Norwegian Institute of International Affairs (NUPI), C. J. Hambros Plass 2D, 0130 Oslo, Norway
- ² Institute of Russian and Eurasian Studies, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden
- ³ Department of Global Political Studies, Malmö University, Nordenskiöldsgatan 1, Malmö, Sweden

Matthew Blackburn matthew.blackburn@nupi.no

systemic loyalty to avoid losing resources and access (Gel'man 2013; Golosov 2022), whilst expressing enough opposition to retain their niche in the electoral market.

We contribute to a growing body of research that studies the dynamic interactions between regime, systemic opposition, and society (Smyth 2021). Systemic opposition parties can be advantageous to electoral authoritarian stabilisation (Semenov 2017), giving flexibility in ballot management, and additional electoral legitimacy to regimes (Smyth and Turovsky 2018). They can also play a real, if limited, role in providing "early warnings" to the regime: voters are still relatively more likely to vote for opposition parties in regions where they perceive the governing party to be failing (Panov and Ross 2023).

Comparative research on autocratic regimes also suggests, however, that regimes are also keen to avoid too much success for the systemic opposition parties. In the 'third wave' of democratisation, for instance, it was often such systemic opposition parties that were at the forefront of regime change, such as in Mexico (Linz & Stepan 1996; Ishiyama and Rybalko 2023). For both government and opposition, therefore, there is a complex balancing act to be performed between co-option and confrontation.

We contend that during the Covid-19 pandemic of 2020–2022 the Communist Party of the Russian Federation (CPRF) fulfilled a stabilising role, pragmatically balancing 'loyalty' and 'voice' to challenge Covid-19 governance measures. We interpret this as the latest in a series of such oscillations between loyalty and voice that the CPRF has performed over the last two decades.

Concepts and previous analysis

Electoral authoritarian regimes imitate the trappings of liberal democracy, but skew the level playing field (Levitsky & Way 2010). In Russia, aided by frequent electoral reforms, limited media freedom, and a weak opposition, the pro-Kremlin United Russia (UR) party has won a substantial parliamentary majority at every State Duma election since 2007. The stable cartel of other parliamentary parties—the Communist Party of the Russian Federation (CPRF), Liberal Democratic Party of Russia (LDPR) and A Just Russia (For Truth) (AJR-FT), joined from 2021 onwards by 'New People' (NP)—represent the "second class, licenced, parties" of which Sartori (2005: 205) spoke. They provide the regime with the appearance of competition without posing a genuine threat. There are, however, recognisable differences between the policy positions and voter perceptions of systemic opposition parties. Compared with the others, the CPRF is less likely to tone down its criticism, and less likely to submit to co-option through patronage than other systemic oppositions parties (Dollbaum 2017; Panov and Ross 2023).

We contend that, even in an electoral autocracy, systemic opposition strategically selects stances of "loyalty" and "voice" (in contrast to the "exit" of anti-systemic opposition) (Hirschman 1970; Isaacs 2023). For the systemic opposition, benefits from "loyalty" include continued patronage, state funding and national visibility. When it comes to "voice", systemic opposition can win more prominence in regions

with protest potential. In the period studied here (2020–2022), the CPRF balanced these two stances to its advantage. It forced the Kremlin into a tactical retreat on requiring QR codes to access public locations during the Covid-19 pandemic (Forbes.ru 2021) and in some regions—such as the Republic of Khakassia—cast itself as a radical alternative to the party of power (Kapustin 2023). On the other hand, it acquiesced in repressive legislation that added to the regime's "menu of manipulation" (Schedler 2002)¹ and—on the face of it—went against its own interests to retain some rights to dissent and protest.

Key to understanding this pragmatism are two dilemmas. First, the aforementioned "dual commitment" problem means that systemic opposition parties have to balance their roles as co-opted regime stabilisers and mobilisers of opposition to it. Second, the party leadership has to balance the rewards of co-optation with the potential challenge from the party's activist base if it is too timid in its opposition (Buckles 2019). The moribund nature of the party's central leadership—Gennadii Zyuganov has been leader of the party for over three decades and is nearly 80—is in stark contrast to its youthful and energetic regional party leaders, who are far more inclined to radical oppositionist stances.²

The context: the Kremlin's pre-epidemic difficulties and the "system reset".

Vladimir Putin's comfortable 2018 presidential election victory, in which he won the support of 77.5% of the 67.5% who voted, was quickly soured by unpopular pension reforms announced in the summer of 2018. These led to protests and a decline in the opinion poll ratings of the president and UR (Vedomosti 2019). The CPRF, which voted against the reform in the State Duma, was at the forefront of these street actions (Logvinenko 2020), making gains in the 2018 regional elections (Solntseva 2020).

Against this unfavourable backdrop, the Kremlin decided upon a system reset. The first half of 2020 saw sweeping constitutional changes, and new repressive laws were passed in December 2020 that reduced key freedoms of assembly, speech, and association (BBC Russian 2020). The following year saw repression against the non-systemic opposition, mainly against the so-called extremists of Alexey Navalny's Anti-Corruption Foundation (Tétrault-Farber 2021), but also segments of civil society designated as "foreign agents" or "undesirable organisations".

The Covid-19 pandemic interacted with and in some cases precipitated these developments. Though the first wave of the pandemic was not devastating in terms of infected and dead, it brought serious economic hardship and delayed the constitutional changes. In 2021, low vaccine uptake and resistance to basic measures taken

¹ In the run-up to the Duma Elections of September 2021, two new items were added to the regime's menu of manipulation: electronic voting and extending the voting over three days. Though nominally aimed at improving ballot access, these measures also had the side-effect of making voting and counting less observable, to the potential detriment of the opposition (Zavadskaya and Rumiantseva 2022).

² More than a third of the regional first party secretaries have been changed since 2016, with an average age, on appointment, of 44 years (Bondarenko 2023: 149).

to stop the spread led to government plans to mandate QR codes across the country, which in turn sparked protests and were dropped before Russia edged towards its war in Ukraine in early 2022.

Each of these developments provided a challenge to the CPRF, which had to balance stances of "loyalty" and "voice". In general, we argue that its strategic choices not only enhanced its own relative position within the system, but also provided some leeway to the regime itself. In the rest of the article, we examine four particular stances and map out the CPRF's strategic choices between the two options on each occasion. The material used for this study is a triangulation of news reports, State Duma voting records, official electoral statistics and secondary analysis of the individual-level data from a 2021 national representative survey.

CPRF 2020-2022: loyalty and voice

The constitutional amendments and early Covid-19 measures

Across the first two waves of the pandemic in 2020, the CPRF did not really voice any clear alternatives on pandemic issues and offered only rather muted opposition on the constitutional reforms. The party abstained on the amendments in parliament, and though it later called on its voters to oppose the reforms in the summer 2020 referendum (Interfax 2020a; RBC 2020a; Zyuganov 2020), albeit without much active campaigning to this effect. In other words, whilst stopping short of "loyalty", it certainly did not forcefully use "voice" as an alternative. Its ambivalence mirrored that of its own supporters. A poll from VTsIOM (2020) showed 43% of CPRF voters would vote in favour, 39% against. More radical opposition would move the party into a dangerously anti-regime stance for little electoral reward. Moreover, the status quo was the 1993 Constitution that the CPRF had spent most of the previous three decades criticising. Outright vocal opposition to the amendments would have been a difficult position to sustain, especially as the regime's PR campaign for the amendments focused on patriotic and traditional values (Blackburn & Petersson 2021: 298) that were the CPRF's own flagship policies.

Reaction to protests: Khabarovsk, Belarus, and Navalny

Another key political development in 2020 related to the greatest fear of the Kremlin: social unrest and "colour revolutions". In July 2020, protests erupted in Khabarovsk over the removal of the popular LDPR governor Sergei Furgal and his arrest on attempted murder charges.³ In August 2020, protests in Belarus surrounding the presidential elections briefly opened the possibility of even the Lukashenko regime falling. In addition, the putative leader of the non-systemic Russian opposition, Alexey Navalny, fell seriously ill on a flight from Tomsk to Moscow and was transported to Germany for medical treatment. His team claimed he was poisoned;

³ He was found guilty and convicted to 22 years imprisonment in February 2023 (RIA 2023).

pro-Kremlin media suggested a Western intelligence operation to blacken Russia's reputation.

Once again, the CPRF balanced "voice" and "loyalty", in line with perceived opportunities to capitalise on and dangers to avoid. Zyuganov quickly came out in support of the Khabarovsk protests, which he considered to be caused by the Kremlin's "brazen policies" of neglect (SV Pressa 2020). CPRF members played an active role in the protests and were among those detained and fined (RBC 2020b). The CPRF sought to capitalise on the difficult situation faced by the LDPR party, whose leader Vladimir Zhirinovsky had decided on "loyalty"—but to the regime, rather than his LDPR colleague, Furgal. The CPRF position on Khabarovsk remained consistent and may have reflected knowledge of polling data showing 43–47% support for the protests across the population (Levada Center 2020).

On the issues of Belarus and Navalny, however, CPRF went to the opposite extreme. On Belarus, Zyuganov declared it an "attempt at state overthrow" by "pro-Western forces" in league with "nationalist elements in Belarussian society" (RBC 2020c). He demanded measures of support for Lukashenko to wipe out this "orange revolution" (Interfax 2020b). Similarly, he dismissed Navalny's poisoning in September 2020 as an "international provocation" against Russia set up by "Anglo-Saxons"—mirroring the regime's insult of choice for the Western "other" (RIA 2020). He dismissed Navalny as a "Western product", trained and in the pay of "globalists" (RLine 2021).

Reacting to repressive new laws

In the winter of 2020, the Kremlin proposed new repressive laws, ostensibly depicted as measures to prevent foreign interference in the upcoming Duma elections (Kremlin.ru 2020). One may have expected stiffer CPRF resistance to these restrictions, but the picture was again mixed. It remained "loyal" on a bill expanding the definition of "foreign agents" to individuals and increasing the punishment to 5 years in jail: only one CPRF deputy asked a technical question, which failed to clarify the muddy waters of how and when the foreign agent law would be applied,⁴ and ultimately it voted in favour. Its opposition to a new law restricting demonstrations and protests was muted,⁵ as also in the passing of a bill on "Internet slander".⁶ Towards the "voice" end of the spectrum, however, CPRF objections did help alter a bill restricting YouTube and Facebook,⁷ and its resistance was clearer to a controversial bill on education, which the CPRF criticised as vague and likely to be harm-ful to scientific education. The party voted against it, but could not stop its passage.⁸

⁴ Voting details can be found at https://sozd.duma.gov.ru/bill/1057914-7. (At the time of writing, this and the State Duma voting records in the following footnotes are blocked from being accessed from certain countries due to the information embargos arising from the Ukraine war.).

⁵ https://sozd.duma.gov.ru/bill/1057213-7.

⁶ https://sozd.duma.gov.ru/bill/1074945-7.

⁷ https://sozd.duma.gov.ru/bill/1058572-7.

⁸ https://sozd.duma.gov.ru/bill/1057895-7.

These episodes reveal the essential powerlessness of the CPRF in face of a UR majority in the Duma. On the other hand, by strategically choosing which bills to support and which to acquiesce with, it once again was able to profile itself on key issues. Given the lack of radical actions to resist, CPRF deputies perhaps did not believe the new laws would be used against them, but only against anti-systemic liberals. Their lack of opposition to repressive laws—or the regime's crackdown on Navalny—may have reflected a perceived gain: the liquidation of Navalny's Fund Against Corruption (FBK) could transfer anti-systemic votes to the CPRF.

Resisting COVID-19 measures in 2021

ж

On Covid-19, the CPRF unambiguously chose "voice". As another wave of the virus kicked in in early 2021, there were calls for a harder line on taking the vaccine. Some regional authorities made strict rules about using QR codes to certify vaccine status and thus access to public buildings and events (similar to the Covid-19 passports in the European Union). Others mandated employers to ensure the vaccination of their employees. As was the case elsewhere, such measures were controversial. With trust levels in the safety of the relatively new vaccine low (Levada Center 2021d), it relied on compliance in a matter that, previously, would have been considered a matter of individual choice. Here, the CPRF showed strong resistance, in cooperation with Left Front, the Russian Orthodox Church, and the "For a New Socialism" movement, who joined to demonstrate against QR codes in Tyumen as early as March 2021 (Nakanune. ru 2021). This was a paradoxical case of an illiberal opposition uniting to defend the rights of citizens to choose.

The last quarter of 2021 saw a deadly fourth wave of Covid-19 that reinforced the idea that mandated vaccination was the best way to solve the crisis (Comnews.ru 2021). On 12 November, the Russian Government sent two bills to the State Duma to make QR codes mandatory nationwide. The CPRF led the resistance to the bills. Central Committee member Sergey Obukhov claimed the bills would "segregate society", "violate the constitutional rights of citizens" and represent an "enforced form of what is supposed to be voluntary vaccination" (BBC Russian 2021a). From 15 November, small-scale protests (60–200 people) broke out across many parts of Russia (TJournal. ru 2021). On 19 November, the office of *Rospotrebnadzor* in Volgograd, the agency pushing the QR law, was stormed (BBC 2021b).

Though some of these individual protests were unsanctioned or unrelated directly to the party, it rode the bandwagon of protest, organising its own protest actions against the codes around Moscow region and elsewhere (CPRF 2021). The CPRF were, from this point on, the clear leaders of the anti-vaccination sentiment in Russian politics. When the QR-code legislation was withdrawn from the Duma's consideration, it was clear that the CPRF's "voice" had ridden a wave of anti-government sentiment around Covid-19 governance.

	United Russia	CPRF	LDPR	AJR-FT	Other	Definite non-voter	Total
Very effective	26.3	16.3	12.1	15.5	6.7	9.0	17.0
Rather effective	59.4	34.1	45.7	54.4	44.7	33.3	47.1
Rather ineffective	10.3	26.9	24.3	23.3	28.5	37.3	22.7
Very ineffective	4.0	22.6	17.9	6.8	20.1	20.4	13.3
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
N=	692	208	173	103	179	432	1787

Table 1 How do you assess the effectiveness of the federal authorities (President and the Russian government) in the fight against coronavirus?" (% respondents, excluding "don't know") (*Source*: Levada Center 2021a)

Increasing public support for CPRF during the Covid-19 pandemic

The September 2021 State Duma Election resulted in the CPRF's second-best result in two decades. Whilst still below its 1990s peaks, its vote share increased from 13.3% in 2016 to 18.9% in 2021. Polling data indicate this increased share was down to two factors: (1) demographic shifts in voting for CPRF; (2) approval of CPRF opposition to Covid-19 governance. These two factors are related, connected through the CPRF's balancing of "voice" and "loyalty".

The CPRF had a favourable landscape when it came to mobilising against Covid-19 restrictions. Three months prior to the election, its voters were the most negative in their assessment of how the authorities had handled Covid-19 in summer 2021 (Table 1). In other words, the CPRF was pushing at an open door, tapping into latent anti-authority sentiment that correlated with scepticism about Coronavirus as well as other matters. Its decision to adopt a strategy of "voice" in opposition to mandatory vaccination and QR codes was consistent with its domestic policy stance since 2018: to raise "voice" about issues where the authorities were perceived as having failed, whilst remaining "loyal" on issues over which there was a broad consensus (such as the constitutional amendments, and later the war in Ukraine).

Continuing a trend seen in other recent elections, the CPRF moved from being the voice of the rural rustbelt to that of urban opposition, where the liberals had previously had their strongest foothold (March 2002: 168–9; Hutcheson 2018). Its electorate had a wider age spread than previously, indicating that it moved out of its previous niche as the party of nostalgic pensioners (Levada Center 2021a; Levada Center 2021b; Levada Center 2021c). The CPRF pushed LDPR aside to become the main face of within-system opposition, as vocal advocates for the less prosperous (Panov and Ross 2023) and the party of choice for the protest voter. A key correlate of the CPRF's increased 2021 vote share was whether a region or city had experienced significant protests in 2018–2019 over the aforementioned pension reform (Zavadskaya and Rumiantseva 2022).

This is a pattern seen in other electoral authoritarian regimes: systemic opposition parties often consolidate the protest vote from other opposition movements, rather than taking on the governing party directly (White 2020). As such, they pose no inherent danger to the regime itself, but are able to use strategic balancing of loyalty to the regime and voice against it to benefit from continued patronage, as well expanding their own influence at each other's expense.

Conclusion

The period of 2020–2022 demonstrated how party politics operated, and how the CPRF could—in peacetime—carve out a role balancing loyalty and opposition. United Russia, the ruling party, showed itself to be inflexible and unwilling to take any risks. The Kremlin's approach to pandemic governance produced fault lines in the systemic opposition, with the CPRF taking the lead in criticising Covid-19 governance, and the other parliamentary parties staying closer to the government line. In doing so, the CPRF showed the kind of underappreciated influence that systemic opposition can have in guiding and at times moderating decision-making in electoral authoritarian regimes' domestic politics.

Though the Kremlin's decision to launch the invasion of Ukraine just as the Covid-19 pandemic was ending makes it impossible to know if the progress made by the CPRF could have led to a longer-term wave of contentious politics in Russia (the party has hitherto been fully "loyal" on all war-related matters), the story of CPRF activities in 2020–2022 shows that systemic opposition exists in a sophisticated symbiosis with the authorities. Opposition can simultaneously be real but also, paradoxically, regime-stabilising, providing channels of feedback and a controlled venting of discontent that are crucial to the preservation of regime stability. Switching between "voice" and "loyalty" in 2020–22 allowed the CPRF to use the actions of the Kremlin and regional governors as a foil against which to mobilise. Moreover, the systemic opposition parties appeal to different segments of the electorate. Thus, our analysis of pandemic politics in Russia allows fresh conclusions not only on the evolution of the Putin regime (2018–2022) but also on the nature of electoral authoritarianism and personalist autocracies in general.

Funding Open access funding provided by Uppsala University.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Blackburn, M., and B. Petersson. 2021. Parade, plebiscite, pandemic: Legitimation efforts in Putin's fourth term. *Post-Soviet Affairs*. https://doi.org/10.1080/1060586X.2021.2020575.
- Bondarenko, O. 2023. Between loyalty and opposition: The communist party of russia and the growing intra-party cleavage. *Communist and Post-Communist Studies* 56 (4): 143–165. https://doi.org/10. 1525/cpcs.2023.1996780.
- Buckles, G.T. 2019. Internal opposition dynamics and restraints on authoritarian control. *British Journal of Political Science* 49 (3): 883–900. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123417000126.
- Comnews.ru 2021. "Viewpoint: How QR-codes will work in various sectors" 12 Nov https://www.comne ws.ru/content/217400/2021-11-12/2021-w45/metki-kak-budut-rabotat-qr-kody-raznykh-otraslyakh
- CPRF (Communist Party of the Russian Federation) 2021., "Podmoskovnye kommunsty provodyat aktsii protesta protiv QR-kodov I v podderzhku sovkhoz aim. Lenina", https://kprf.ru/party-live/regnews/ 207093.html?ysclid=lst9hp7xg4885911750.
- Dollbaum, J.M. 2017. Curbing protest through elite co-optation? Regional protest mobilization by the Russian systemic opposition during the "for fair elections" protests 2011–2012. *Journal of Eurasian Studies* 8 (2): 109–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euras.2017.01.002.
- Flikke, G. 2023. Regimeutvikling og tvångsmakt i Putins Russland. *Statsvetenskaplig Tidskrift* 125 (1): 149–172.
- Forbes.ru (2021) "Bill on QR-codes withdrawn from consideration in the State Duma" 13 Dec https:// www.forbes.ru/society/449563-zakonoproekt-o-qr-kodah-na-transporte-snali-s-rassmotrenia-vgosdume
- Gel'man, V. 2013. Cracks in the wall. Problems of Post-Communism 60 (2): 3-10.
- Golosov, G.V. 2022. Authoritarian party systems: Party politics in autocratic regimes, 1945–2019. London: WorldScientific.
- Hirschman, A. 1970. Exit, voice, and loyalty. responses to decline in firms, organizations, and states, Harvard University Press.
- Hutcheson, D.S. 2018. Parliamentary elections in Russia: A Quarter-Century of Multiparty Politics. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Interfax 2020a. "The CPRF will not support the constitutional amendments" 4 June https://www.interfax. ru/russia/711845
- Interfax 2020b. "Zyuganov calls for active measures from Russia to support Belarus" 15 Aug, https:// www.interfax.ru/world/721878
- Isaacs, R. 2023. Political opposition in authoritarianism: Exit, Voice and Loyalty in Kazakhstan. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ishiyama, J., and M. Rybalko. 2023. A rumbling from below? Opposition party rebranding, regional elections, and transforming the regime in Russia. *Journal of Political Marketing* 22 (3–4): 232–247. https://doi.org/10.1080/15377857.2023.2221934.
- Kapustin, I. 2023., "Izbrannye Mesta", *Izvestiya*, 12 September, p.1. https://iz.ru/1572398/ivan-kapustin/ izbrannye-mesta-er-obespechila-bolshinstvo-vo-vsekh-regionalnykh-parlamentakh
- Kremlin.ru 2020., "The annual press conference of Vladimir Putin" 17 Dec, http://kremlin.ru/events/presi dent/news/64671
- Levada Center 2020. "Protests in Khabarovsk and Belarus" 5 Nov https://www.levada.ru/2020/11/05/ protesty-v-habarovskom-krae-i-belarusi/
- Levada Center 2021a., Vash gorod, vashe vliyanie, vash golos", national representative survey, Russian Federation, N=2525. Fieldwork conducted by face-to-face interviews in a representative set of 97 urban and 40 rural locations from 17–28 June 2021. Dataset purchased by Malmö University, Sweden.
- Levada Center (2021b), "Demobilisation and polarisation: Parliamentary elections in terms of public opinion", 18 Nov https://www.levada.ru/2021/11/18/demobilizatsiya-i-polyarizatsiya-parlaments kie-vybory-v-zerkale-oprosov-obshhestvennogo-mneniya/
- Levada Center 2021c. "Democracy, socialism and market reforms" 19 Oct https://www.levada.ru/2021/ 10/19/demokratiya-sotsializm-i-rynochnye-reformy/
- Levada Center 2021d "Coronavirus and mandatory vaccination" 13 July https://www.levada.ru/en/2021/ 07/13/coronavirus-and-mandatory-vaccination/
- Levitsky, S. and Way, L. 2010. Competitive Authoritarianism: Hybrid Regimes after the Cold War. Cambridge University Press.

- Linz, J.J., and A.C. Stepan. 1996. Problems of democratic transition and consolidation: Southern Europe, South America, and post-communist Europe. Press: Johns Hopkins Univ.
- Logvinenko, I. 2020. Authoritarian welfare state, regime stability, and the 2018 pension reform in Russia. *Communist and Post-Communist Studies* 53 (1): 100–116.
- March, L. (2002). The Communist Party in Post-Soviet Russia. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Nakanune.ru 2021. "In Tyumen communists are protesting against QR codes and suggesting criminal charges if it is introduced" 21 Nov https://www.nakanune.ru/news/2021/11/21/22630133/
- Panov, P., and C. Ross. 2023. 'Mobilized voting' versus 'performance voting' in electoral autocracies: Territorial variations in the levels of support for the systemic opposition parties in Russian municipalities. *Regional & Federal Studies* 33 (3): 333–354. https://doi.org/10.1080/13597566.2021.19623 07.
- Pravda 2020. "Zyuganov has asked the Kremlin to listen to the Khabarovsk protesters" 21 Oct, https:// www.pravda.ru/news/politics/1542947-zyuganov_pro_habarovsk/
- Pressa, S. V. 2020. "Gennady Zyuganov: Khabarovsk protests the brazen policies of the Kremlin" 15 July https://svpressa.ru/politic/article/270829/
- RBC 2020a. The CPRF has explained its refusal to support constitutional amendments 11 March https:// www.rbc.ru/rbcfreenews/5e68b8f89a7947f1fb93b55e
- RBC 2020b. CPRF Khabarovsk leadership is called to court for protests 22 Jul, https://www.rbc.ru/ politics/22/07/2020/5f1865859a7947f0ea34f44e
- RBC 2020c. Zyuganov has called the Belarus protests an attempt at regime change" 12 Aug https:// www.rbc.ru/rbcfreenews/5f33f1079a7947d8c03ba64e
- RIA 2020. "Zyuganov has called the poisoning of Navalny with Novichok a provocation" 3 Sept https://ria.ru/20200903/otravlenie-1576672452.html
- RIA 2023. "The high court has decided Furgal's case in Moscow", 29 Sept. https://ria.ru/20230929/ furgal-1899380526.html.
- RLine 2021. "Zyuganov on Navalny: 'I do not consider him to be part of the oppositions'" 19 Jan https://www.rline.tv/news/2021-01-19-gennadiy-zyuganov-o-navalnom-ne-schitayu-ego-oppoz itsionerom/
- BBC Russian 2020. "The crazy printer 2.0: Why the Duma is preparing fresh restrictions" 20 November https://www.bbc.com/russian/features-55006471
- BBC Russian 2021a. "Bills on QR-codes in Russia: What is the situation and why people are against them" 15 Nov https://www.bbc.com/russian/features-59228021
- BBC Russian 2021b. "Opponents of QR-Codes storm the Rostrebnadzor offices in Volgograd" 19 Nov https://www.bbc.com/russian/news-59326829
- Sartori, G. 2005. Parties and party systems: A framework for analysis. Essex: ECPR Press, 2nd edn
- Schedler, A. 2002. The menu of manipulation. Journal of Democracy 13 (2): 37-50.
- Schedler, A. 2013. *The politics of uncertainty: Sustaining and subverting electoral authoritarianism*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Semenov, A. 2017. Against the stream: Political opposition in the russian regions during the 2012– 2016 electoral cycle. *Demokratizatsiya* 25 (4): 481–502.
- Seredina, M. 2022. Parties in Russia: Party system nationalisation in dominant party systems. East European Politics 38 (2): 208–226.
- Smyth, R. 2021. Elections, Protest, and Authoritarian Regime Stability. Russia: Cambridge University Press.
- Smyth, R., and R. Turovsky. 2018. Legitimising victories: Electoral authoritarian control in Russia's gubernatorial elections. *Europe-Asia Studies* 70 (2): 182–201.
- Solntseva, M. 2020. "Protests in Russia", Jun 18, DGAP Commentary https://dgap.org/en/research/ publications/protests-russia
- Tétrault-Farber, Gabrielle 2021., "Putin inks law to ban 'extremists' from elections amid Navalny crackdown", Thomson-Reuters, 4 June. https://www.reuters.com/world/putin-inks-law-ban-extre mists-elections-amid-navalny-crackdown-2021-06-04/
- TJournal.ru 2021. "In Voronezh, Ekaterinburg, Irkutsk and other cities protests have broken out against QR-Codes" 15 Nov https://tjournal.ru/news/475351-v-voronezhe-ekaterinburge-irkutskei-drugih-gorodah-rossii-proshli-mitingi-protivnikov-qr-kodov-glavnoe
- Vedemosti 2019. 'UR's Rating fell to a 14-year low', 12 Jul https://www.vedomosti.ru/politics/artic les/2019/07/12/806476-reiting-edinoi-rossii



- VTsIOM 2020. "The constitutional amendments: the viewpoints of the main parties", 10 June. https:// wciom.ru/analytical-reviews/analiticheskii-obzor/popravki-k-konstituczii-mnenie-storonnikovosnovnykh-partij-;
- White, A.C. 2020. Shifting votes on shifting sands: Opposition party electoral performance in dominant party authoritarian regimes. *Problems of Post-Communism* 67 (4–5): 389.
- Zavadskaya, M., and A. Rumiantseva. 2022. The party of people's distrust: The roots of electoral success of the communists in 2021. *Russian Politics* 7: 265–288.
- Zyuganov, G.A. (2020) "Russia needs a constitution of fairness and people-power!", 10 March 2020, https://kprf.ru/party-live/cknews/192372.html.

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Matthew Blackburn is a Senior Researcher in NUPI's Research Group on Russia, Asia and International Trade. He is also an affiliated researcher at the Institute of Russian and Eurasian Studies at Uppsala University. His research mainly focuses on the politics of contemporary Russia and Eurasia, including both domestic political systems and interstate relations. He is engaged in research on Iran-Russia-China cooperaiton for the Norwegian Geopolitics Centre and is a research coordinator for the New Civilizationalisms Project based at Stanford University.

Derek S. Hutcheson is Pro Dean of Malmö University's Faculty of Culture and Society (KS), and was from 2019-23 Vice Dean for Doctoral Education. He is Professor of Political Science in the Department of Global Political Studies (GPS); previous head of the European Studies programme (2014-21); and active in the Faculty's Russia and the Caucasus (RUCARR) research platform.